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snaring has devastated populations of many mammal 
species within the Saola’s range, a phenomenon which has 
been termed the ‘Southeast Asian snaring crisis’.

Saola search efforts

Effective and intensive searches for Saola are needed 
to detect this extremely rare species. Previous efforts 
have included the use of camera traps and emerging 
environmental DNA-based techniques, along with the 
use of local knowledge to focus detection efforts. Other 
species in the Saola range such as bears and Gaur can 
be detected using signs such as footprints. However, it 
is unknown if it is possible to detect Saola reliably using 
footprints, given that its signs resemble so closely those of 
other species.

Expert opinion suggests that only about 30% of potential 
Saola habitat has had wildlife surveys, of any form, and for 
any purpose, capable of detecting Saola. Targeted Saola 
searches using several methods have been deployed in 
various landscapes since 2017 but have not resulted in 
a confirmed detection. Such Saola-focused approaches 
are believed to have covered less than 5% of potential 
habitat, and only about 2% has been surveyed specifically 
and moderately intensively for Saola. A Saola Knowledge 
Review coordinated by the IUCN SSC Saola Working 
Group, to be published within 2021, reviews detection 
efforts. It will document surveys to date within Saola 
habitat, and present the best available scientific evidence 
to guide future detection efforts. Furthermore, camera-trap 
surveys as currently deployed routinely do not detect other 
species known to be present based on other methods. 
This indicates that additional other species not detectable 
by these other methods (such as Saola) may have been 
present but not camera-trapped. With good natural 
history grounds to infer that Saola has a low per-individual 
detection probability compared with other ground-living 
mammals of comparable size, Saola is at particular risk 
of being among these overlooked species in each survey 
area.

In sum, this rare species is expected to have very low 
detection probabilities and only a small proportion of 
its range has been intensively surveyed. Hence, IUCN 
SSC does not consider that a lack of Saola detections 
in a particular landscape is an indicator of a lack of the 
species’s presence.

For example, in one intensively surveyed area in Lao PDR, 
around 300 camera-traps operated for over a year, with 
collective trapping effort approaching 100,000 trap-nights. 
However, the area monitored is less than 1% of this 90 

km² area. Through these efforts, species like Gaur (Bos 
gaurus), which have been confirmed by signs, have not yet 
been photographed by the camera traps. This supports 
the argument that other species with very low detection 
probabilities, like Saola, may also exist in the area but not 


